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CHAPTERS AND SPEECHES ON THE IRISH LAND QUESTION
? ? ? ? ? How many a mirth-exciting joy amid The raiment of ill chances lies in wait!.Then he again began to pay me frequent visits and I entered
into converse with him and questioned him of the band and how he came to escape, he alone of them all. Quoth he, 'I left them from the day on
which God the Most High delivered thee from them, for that they would not obey my speech; wherefore I swore that I would no longer consort
with them.' And I said, 'By Allah, I marvel at thee, for that thou wast the cause of my preservation!' Quoth he, 'The world is full of this sort [of
folk]; and we beseech God the Most High for safety, for that these [wretches] practise upon men with every kind of device.' Then said I to him,
'Tell me the most extraordinary adventure of all that befell thee in this villainy thou wast wont to practise.' And he answered, saying, 'O my brother,
I was not present when they did on this wise, for that my part with them was to concern myself with selling and buying and [providing them with]
food; but I have heard that the most extraordinary thing that befell them was on this wise..Then Ishac seized upon her hand and carrying her into
the house, said to her, 'Take the lute and sing; for never saw I nor heard thy like in smiting upon the lute; no, not even myself!' 'O my lord,'
answered she, 'thou makest mock of me. Who am I that thou shouldst say all this to me? Indeed, this is but of thy kindness.' 'Nay, by Allah,'
exclaimed he, 'I said but the truth to thee and I am none of those on whom pretence imposeth. These three months hath nature not moved thee to
take the lute and sing thereto, and this is nought but an extraordinary thing. But all this cometh of strength in the craft and self-restraint.' Then he
bade her sing; and she said, 'Hearkening and obedience.' So she took the lute and tightening its strings, smote thereon a number of airs, so that she
confounded Ishac's wit and he was like to fly for delight. Then she returned to the first mode and sang thereto the following verses:.So saying, he
left him and went away, whereupon up came the three other sharpers, the comrades of him of the ass, and said to the money-changer, 'God requite
thee for us with good, for that thou hast bought him! How can we requite thee!' Quoth he, 'I will not sell him but for ten thousand dirhems.' When
they heard this, they returned to the ass and fell again to examining him and handling him. Then said they to the money-changer, 'We were
mistaken in him. This is not the ass we sought and he is not worth more than half a score paras to us.' Then they left him and offered to go away,
whereat the money-changer was sore chagrined and cried out at their speech, saying, 'O folk, ye besought me to buy him for you and now I have
bought him, ye say, "We were deceived [in him], and he is not worth more than ten paras to us."' Quoth they, 'We supposed that in him was that
which we desired; but, behold, in him is the contrary of that which we want; and indeed he hath a default, for that he is short of back.' And they
scoffed at him and went away from him and dispersed..Then they displayed Shehrzad in the third dress and the fourth and the fifth, and she became
as she were a willow-wand or a thirsting gazelle, goodly of grace and perfect of attributes, even as saith of her one in the following verses:.?Story
of King Bekhtzeman..? ? ? ? ? "What is the taste of love?" quoth one, and I replied, "Sweet water 'tis at first; but torment lurks behind.".Merchant
of Cairo and the Favourite of the Khalif El Maraoun El Hakim bi Amrillah, The, iii. 171..? ? ? ? ? If I must die, then welcome death to heal My
woes; 'twere lighter than the pangs I feel..? ? ? ? ? Lo under my command the land of Yemen is And trenchant is my sword against the foe in
fight..? ? ? ? ? m. The Dethroned King whose Kingdom and Good were Restored to Him dcccci.? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? Announcing the return o' th'
absent ones,.Some with religion themselves concern and make it their business all, i. 48..? ? ? ? ? Whenas the burdens all were bounden on and
shrill The camel-leader's call rang out across the air,.? ? ? ? ? Leave rhyming, madman that thou art, lest, bound upon the cross, Thou thy
presumption in the stead of abjectness repent..Now Ilan Shah had three viziers, in whose hands the affairs [of the kingdom] were [aforetime] and
they had been used to leave not the king night nor day; but they became shut out from him by reason of Abou Temam and the king was occupied
with him to their exclusion. So they took counsel together upon the matter and said, 'What counsel ye we should do, seeing that the king is
occupied from us with yonder man, and indeed he honoureth him more than us? But now come, let us cast about for a device, whereby we may
remove him from the king.' So each of them spoke forth that which was in his mind, and one of them said, 'The king of the Turks hath a daughter,
whose like there is not in the world, and whatsoever messenger goeth to demand her in marriage, her father slayeth him. Now our king hath no
knowledge of this; so, come, let us foregather with him and bring up the talk of her. When his heart is taken with her, we will counsel him to
despatch Abou Temam to seek her hand in marriage; whereupon her father will slay him and we shall be quit of him, for we have had enough of his
affair."."There was once a king in the land of Teberistan, by name Dadbin, and he had two viziers, called one Zourkhan and the other Kardan. The
Vizier Zourkhan had a daughter, there was not in her time a handsomer than she nor yet a chaster nor a more pious, for she was a faster, a prayer
and a worshipper of God the Most High, and her name was Arwa. Now Dadbin heard tell of her charms; so his heart clave to her and he called the
vizier [her father] and said to him, 'I desire of thee that thou marry me to thy daughter.' Quoth Zourkhan, 'Allow me to consult her, and if she
consent, I will marry thee with her.' And the king said, 'Hasten unto this.'.? ? ? ? ? Yea, wonder-words I read therein, my trouble that increased And
caused emaciation wear my body to a shred..When the evening evened, the king bade fetch the vizier and required of him the story of the
journeyman and the girl. So he said, "Hearkening and obedience. Know, O august king, that.Meanwhile the king said to his vizier, "How shall we
do in the matter of yonder youth, the Yemani, on whom we thought to confer largesse, but he hath largessed us with tenfold [our gift] and more,
and we know not if he be a sojourner with us or no?" Then he went into the harem and gave the rubies to his wife Afifeh, who said to him, "What is
the worth of these with thee and with [other] the kings?" And he answered, "They are not to be found save with the greatest of kings and none may
avail to price them with money." Quoth she, "Whence gottest thou them?" So he recounted to her the story of El Abbas from first to last, and she
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said, "By Allah, the claims of honour are imperative on us and the king hath fallen short of his due; for that we have not seen him bid him to his
assembly, nor hath he seated him on his left hand.".? ? ? ? ? My watering lips, that cull the rose of thy soft cheek, declare My basil, (131) lily mine,
to be the myrtles of thy hair..TABLE OF CONTENTS OF THE BRESLAU (TUNIS)EDITION OF THE ARABIC TEXT OF THE BOOK OF
THE THOUSAND NIGHTS AND ONE NIGHT..As he was about to go away, the cook said to him, 'O youth, doubtless thou art a stranger?' And
he answered, 'Yes.' Quoth the cook, 'It is reported in one of the Traditions [of the Prophet that he said,] "Loyal admonition is [a part] of religion;"
and the understanding say, "Admonition is of the characteristics of the true believers." And indeed that which I have seen of thy fashions pleaseth
me and I would fain give thee a warning.' 'Speak out thy warning,' rejoined Selim, 'and may God strengthen thine affair!' Then said the cook,
'Know, O my son, that in this our country, whenas a stranger entereth therein and eateth of flesh-meat and drinketh not old wine thereon, this is
harmful unto him and engendereth in him dangerous disorders. Wherefore, if thou have provided thee somewhat thereof, (71) [it is well;] but, if
not, look thou procure it, ere thou take the meat and carry it away.' 'May God requite thee with good!' rejoined Selim. 'Canst thou direct me where it
is sold?' And the cook said, 'With me is all that thou seekest thereof.' 'Is there a way for me to see it?' asked the young man; and the cook sprang up
and said, 'Pass on.' So he entered and the cook showed him somewhat of wine; but he said, 'I desire better than this.' Whereupon he opened a door
and entering, said to Selim, 'Enter and follow me.'.When the news reached El Aziz, he rejoiced with an exceeding joy in the coming of his son and
straightway took horse, he and all his army, what while the trumpets sounded and the musicians played, that the earth quaked and Baghdad also
trembled, and it was a notable day. When Mariyeh beheld all this, she repented with the uttermost of repentance of that which she had wroughten
against El Abbas his due and the fires still raged in her vitals. Meanwhile, the troops (104) sallied forth of Baghdad and went out to meet those of
El Abbas, who had halted in a meadow called the Green Island. When he espied the approaching host, he knew not what they were; so he strained
his sight and seeing horsemen coming and troops and footmen, said to those about him, "Among yonder troops are ensigns and banners of various
kinds; but, as for the great green standard that ye see, it is the standard of my father, the which is reserved [unto him and never displayed save] over
his head, and [by this] I know that he himself is come out in quest of me." And he was certified of this, he and his troops..[When the appointed day
arrived], I arose and changing my clothes and favour, donned sailor's apparel; then I took with me a purse full of gold and buying good [victual for
the] morning-meal, accosted a boatman [at Deir et Tin] and sat down and ate with him; after which said I to him, "Wilt thou hire me thy boat?"
Quoth he, "The Commander of the Faithful hath commanded me to be here;" and he told me the story of the concubines and how the Khalif
purposed to drown them that day. When I heard this from him, I brought out to him half a score dinars and discovered to him my case, whereupon
quoth he to me, "O my brother, get thee empty calabashes, and when thy mistress cometh, give me to know of her and I will contrive the
trick.".132. Sindbad the Sailor and Sindbad the Porter dxxxvi.He [seated himself on the divan and] leant upon a cushion, whilst she put out her
hand to her veil and did it off. Then she put off her heavy outer clothes and discovered her charms, whereupon he embraced her and kissed her and
swived her; after which they washed and returned to their place and he said to her, 'Know that I have little knowledge [of what goes on] in my
house, for that I trust to my servant; so arise thou and see what the boy hath made ready in the kitchen.' Accordingly, she arose and going down into
the kitchen, saw cooking pots over the fire, wherein were all manner of dainty meats, and manchet-bread and fresh almond-and-honey cakes. So
she set bread on a dish and ladled out [what she would] from the pots and brought it to him..Mamoun (El) El Hakim bi Amrillah, The Merchant and
the Favourite of the Khalif, iii. 171..149. El Melik en Nasir and his Vizier dcxcvii.Precipitation, Of the Ill Effects of, i. 98.The crown of the
flow'rets am I, in the chamber of wine, ii. 224..When the king heard this story, he deemed it pleasant and said, "This story is near unto that which I
know and meseemeth I should do well to have patience and hasten not to slay my vizier, so I may get of him the story of the king and his son."
Then he gave the vizier leave to go away to his own house; so he thanked him and abode in his house all that day..? ? ? ? ? O'erbold art thou in that
to me, a stranger, thou hast sent These verses; 'twill but add to thee unease and miscontent..? ? ? ? ? And all the desert spaces devour, whilst to my
rede, Or if in sport or earnest, (93) still Aamir giveth ear..Then he bade lodge him near himself and was bountiful to him and took him apart and
said to him, 'Expound to me the story of the phial and whence then knewest that the water therein was that of a man, and he a stranger and a Jew,
and that his ailment was indigestion?' ' It is well,' answered the weaver. ' Thou must know that we people of Persia are skilled in physiognomy (23)
and I saw the woman to be rosy-cheeked, blue-eyed and tall. Now these attributes belong to women who are enamoured of a man and are distraught
for love of him; (24) moreover, I saw her consumed [with anxiety]; wherefore I knew that the patient was her husband. As for his strangerhood, I
observed that the woman's attire differed from that of the people of the city, wherefore I knew that she was a stranger; and in the mouth of the phial
I espied a yellow rag, (25) whereby I knew that the patient was a Jew and she a Jewess. Moreover, she came to me on the first day [of the week];
(26) and it is the Jews' custom to take pottages (27) and meats that have been dressed overnight (28) and eat them on the Sabbath day, (29) hot and
cold, and they exceed in eating; wherefore indigestion betideth them. On this wise I was directed and guessed that which thou hast heard.'.139.
Khuzeimeh ben Bishr and Ikrimeh el Feyyas dclxxxii.As he and his father were thus engaged in talk, in came his mother and caught hold of him;
and he said to her, "God on thee, let me go my gait and strive not to turn me from my purpose, for that needs must I go." "O my son," answered
she, "if it must be so and there is no help for it, swear to me that them wilt not be absent from me more than a year." And he swore to her. Then he
entered his father's treasuries and took therefrom what he would of jewels and jacinths and everything heavy of worth and light of carriage.
Moreover, he bade his servant Aamir saddle him two horses and the like for himself, and whenas the night darkened behind him, (65) he rose from
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his couch and mounting his horse, set out for Baghdad, he and Aamir, whilst the latter knew not whither he intended..End of vol. II..? ? ? ? ? v. The
House with the Belvedere dxcviii.There abode once, of old days and in bygone ages and times, in the city of Baghdad, the Abode of Peace, the
Khalif Haroun er Reshid, and he had boon-companions and story-tellers, to entertain him by night Among his boon-companions was a man called
Abdallah ben Nan, who was high in favour with him and dear unto him, so that he was not forgetful of him a single hour. Now it befell, by the
ordinance of destiny, that it became manifest to Abdallah that he was grown of little account with the Khalif and that he paid no heed unto him;
nor, if he absented himself, did he enquire concerning him, as had been his wont. This was grievous to Abdallah and he said in himself, "Verily, the
heart of the Commander of the Faithful and his fashions are changed towards me and nevermore shall I get of him that cordiality wherewith he was
wont to entreat me." And this was distressful to him and concern waxed upon him, so that he recited the following verses:.All this, O my brother,'
continued the merchant, 'befell because the locust had no knowledge of the secret essence that lieth hid in apparent bodies. As for thee, O my
brother, (may God requite thee with good!) thou wast subtle in device and usedst precaution; but precaution sufficeth not against fate, and fortune
fore-ordained baffleth contrivance. How excellent is the saying of the poet! And he recited the following verses:.INTRODUCTION.--Story of King
Shehriyar and his Brother..? ? ? ? ? Ah, then will I begin on you with chiding than the breeze More soft, ay pleasanter than clear cold water and
more sweet..When Belekhsha had made an end of her verses, all present were moved to delight and El Abbas said to her, "Well done, O damsel!"
Then he bade the fifth damsel come forward and sing. Now she was from the land of Syria and her name was Rihaneh; she was surpassing of voice
and when she appeared in an assembly, all eyes were fixed upon her. So she came forward and taking the rebeck (for that she was used to play
upon [all manner] instruments) improvised and sang the following verses:.Therewithal the king bade all his officers go round about in the
thoroughfares and colleges [of the town] and bring before him all strangers whom they found there. So they went forth and brought him much
people, amongst whom was the man who had painted the portrait. When they came into the presence, the Sultan bade the crier make proclamation
that whoso wrought the portrait should discover himself and have whatsoever he desired. So the poor man came forward and kissing the earth
before the king, said to him, "O king of the age, I am he who painted yonder portrait." Quoth El Aziz, "And knowest thou who she is?" "Yes,"
answered the other; "this is the portrait of Mariyeh, daughter of the king of Baghdad." The king ordered him a dress of honour and a slave-girl [and
he went his way]. Then said El Abbas, "O father mine, give me leave to go to her, so I may look upon her; else shall I depart the world, without
fail." The king his father wept and answered, saying, "O my son, I builded thee a bath, that it might divert thee from leaving me, and behold it hath
been the cause of thy going forth; but the commandment of God is a foreordained (61) decree." (62).? ? ? ? ? Sandhill (132) and down (133)
betwixt there blooms a yellow willow-flower, (134) Pomegranate-blossoms (135) and for fruits pomegranates (136) that doth bear..81. The Foolish
Schoolmaster dclxvi.Now the folk used to go in to her and salute her and crave her prayers; and it was her wont to pray for none till he had
confessed to her his sins, when she would seek pardon for him and pray for him that he might be healed, and he was straightway made whole of
sickness, by permission of God the Most High. [So, when the four sick men were brought in to her,] she knew them forthright, though they knew
her not, and said to them, ' Let each of you confess his sins, so I may crave pardon for him and pray for him.' And the brother said, 'As for me, I
required my brother's wife of herself and she refused; whereupon despite and folly (7) prompted me and I lied against her and accused her to the
townsfolk of adultery; so they stoned her and slew her unjustly and unrighteously; and this is the issue of unright and falsehood and of the slaying
of the [innocent] soul, whose slaughter God hath forbidden.'.Fortune its arrows all, through him I love, let fly, iii. 31..When the merchants saw him,
they accosted him and said, "O youth, wilt thou not open thy shop?" As they were bespeaking him, up came a woman, having with her a boy,
bareheaded, and [stood] looking at El Abbas, till he turned to her, when she said to him, "O youth, I conjure thee by Allah, look at this boy and
have pity on him, for that his father hath forgotten his cap in the shop [he lost to thee]; so if thou will well to give it to him, thy reward be with
God! For indeed the child maketh our hearts ache with his much weeping, and God be witness for us that, were there left us aught wherewithal to
buy him a cap in its stead, we had not sought it of thee." "O adornment of womankind," replied El Abbas, "indeed, thou bespeakest me with thy fair
speech and supplicatest me with thy goodly words ...But bring me thy husband." So she went and fetched the merchant, whilst the folk assembled
to see what El Abbas would do. When the man came, he returned him the gold he had won of him, all and part, and delivered him the keys of the
shop, saying, "Requite us with thy pious prayers."Therewithal the woman came up to him and kissed his feet, and on like wise did the merchant her
husband; and all who were present blessed him, and there was no talk but of El Abbas..Now I had questioned her of her name and she answered,
"My name is Rihaneh," and described to me her dwelling-place. When I saw her make the ablution, I said in myself, "This woman doth on this
wise, and shall I not do the like of her?" Then said I to her, "Belike thou wilt seek us another pitcher of water?" So she went out to the housekeeper
and said to her, "Take this para and fetch us water therewith, so we may wash the flags withal." Accordingly, the housekeeper brought two pitchers
of water and I took one of them and giving her my clothes, entered the lavatory and washed..Second Officer's Story, The, ii. 134..? ? ? ? ? And
when I long to look upon thy face, My life is perished with desire straightway..? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ab. Story of the King's Son and the Ogress xv.'It is
told of a certain doughty thief, that he used to rob and stop the way by himself upon caravans, and whenever the prefect of police and the
magistrates sought him, he would flee from them and fortify himself in the mountains. Now it befell that a certain man journeyed along the road
wherein was the robber in question, and this man was alone and knew not the perils that beset his way. So the highwayman came out upon him and
said to him, "Bring out that which is with thee, for I mean to slay thee without fail." Quoth the traveller, "Slay me not, but take these saddle-bags
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and divide [that which is in] them and take the fourth part [thereof]." And the thief answered, "I will not take aught but the whole." "Take half,"
rejoined the traveller, "and let me go." But the robber replied, "I will take nought but the whole, and I will slay thee [to boot]." And the traveller
said, "Take it.".? ? ? ? ? And I to you swore that a lover I was; God forbid that with treason mine oath I ensue!.Meanwhile, the eunuch betook
himself, he and the horsemen, to her father and said to him, "O my lord, the king is beholden to thee for many years' service and thou hast not
failed him a day of the days; and now, behold, he hath taken thy daughter against thy wish and without thy permission." And he related to him what
had passed and how the king had taken her by force. When Isfehend heard the eunuch's story, he was exceeding wroth and assembling many
troops, said to them, "Whenas the king was occupied with his women [and concerned not himself with the affairs of his kingdom], we took no reck
of him; but now he putteth out his hand to our harem; wherefore methinketh we should do well to look us out a place, wherein we may have
sanctuary.".54. The Woman whose Hands were cut off for Almsgiving dcxli.? ? ? ? ? And pliedst us with cups of wine, whilst from the necklace
pearls (142) A strange intoxicating bliss withal did circulate,.Bibers el Bunducdari and the Sixteen Officers of Police, El Melik ez Zahir
Rukneddin, ii. 117..Let destiny with loosened rein its course appointed fare, iii. 211.? ? ? ? ? So hath the Merciful towards Hudheifeh driven you, A
champion ruling over all, a lion of great might..Now this learned man had a wife renowned for beauty and loveliness and quickness of wit and
understanding and the lover cast about for a device whereby he might win to Khelbes's wife; so he came to him and told him, as a secret, what he
had seen of the learned man's wife and confided to him that he was enamoured of her and besought him of help in this. Khelbes told him that she
was distinguished to the utterest for chastity and continence and that she exposed herself not to suspicion; but the other said, 'I cannot renounce her,
[firstly,] because the woman inclineth to me and coveteth my wealth, and secondly, because of the greatness of my love for her; and nothing is
wanting but thy help.' Quoth Khelbes, 'I will do thy will;' and the other said, 'Thou shalt have of me two dirhems a day, on condition that thou sit
with the learned man and that, when he riseth from the assembly, thou speak a word notifying the breaking up of the session.' So they agreed upon
this and Khelbes entered and sat in the assembly, whilst the lover was assured in his heart that the secret was safe with him, wherefore he rejoiced
and was content to pay the two dirhems..? ? ? ? ? My outward of my inward testifies And this bears witness that that tells aright. (39).When King
Shehriyar heard his brother's words he rejoiced with an exceeding joy and arising forthright, went in to his wife Shehrzad and gave her to know of
that which his brother purposed, to wit, that he sought her sister Dinarzad in marriage; whereupon, "O king of the age," answered she, "we seek of
him one condition, to wit, that he take up his abode with us, for that I cannot brook to be parted from my sister an hour, because we were brought
up together and may not brook severance from each other. If he accept this condition, she is his handmaid." King Shehriyar returned to his brother
and acquainted him with that which Shehrzad had said; and he answered, saying, "Indeed, this is what was in my mind, for that I desire nevermore
to be parted from thee. As for the kingdom, God the Most High shall send unto it whom He chooseth, for that there abideth to me no desire for the
kingship.".? ? ? ? ? a. The Hawk and the Partridge cxlix.? ? ? ? ? g. The Crows and the Hawk dccccvi.One day he went forth to the chase and left
Tuhfeh in her pavilion. As she sat looking upon a book, with a candlestick of gold before her, wherein was a perfumed candle, behold, a
musk-apple fell down before her from the top of the saloon. (190) So she looked up and beheld the Lady Zubeideh bint el Casim, (191) who saluted
her and acquainted her with herself, whereupon Tuhfeh rose to her feet and said, 'O my lady, were I not of the number of the upstarts, I had daily
sought thy service; so do not thou bereave me of thine august visits.' (192) The Lady Zubeideh called down blessings upon her and answered, 'By
the life of the Commander of the Faithful, I knew this of thee, and but that it is not of my wont to go forth of my place, I had come out to do my
service to thee.' Then said she to her, 'Know, O Tuhfeh, that the Commander of the Faithful hath forsaken all his concubines and favourites on thine
account, even to myself. Yea, me also hath he deserted on this wise, and I am not content to be as one of the concubines; yet hath he made me of
them and forsaken me, and I am come to thee, so thou mayst beseech him to come to me, though it be but once a month, that I may not be the like
of the handmaids and concubines nor be evened with the slave-girls; and this is my occasion with thee.' 'Hearkening and obedience,' answered
Tuhfeh. 'By Allah, O my lady, I would well that he might be with thee a whole month and with me but one night, so thy heart might be comforted,
for that I am one of thy handmaids and thou art my lady in every event.' The Lady Zubeideh thanked her for this and taking leave of her, returned to
her palace..? ? ? ? ? Still by your ruined camp a dweller I abide; Ne'er will I change nor e'er shall distance us divide..24. The Ten Viziers; or the
History of King Azad- bekht and his Son ccccxxxv.? ? ? ? ? When love-longing for her sweet sake I took upon myself, The railers flocked to me
anon, on blame and chiding bent;.Calcutta (1814-18) Text. 183.31. The City of Lebtait dxxxii.For the uses of food I was fashioned and made, ii.
223..Now the woman was in a chest and two youths of the pages of the late king, who were now in the new king's service, were those who had
been charged with the guardianship of the vessel and the goods. When the evening evened on them, the two youths fell a-talking and recounted that
which had befallen them in their days of childhood and the manner of the going forth of their father and mother from their country and royal estate,
whenas the wicked overcame their land, and [called to mind] how they had gone astray in the forest and how fate had made severance between
them and their parents; brief, they recounted their story, from beginning to end. When the woman heard their talk, she knew that they were her very
sons and cried out to them from the chest, saying, 'I am your mother such an one, and the token between you and me is thus and thus.' The young
men knew the token and falling upon the chest, broke the lock and brought out their mother, who strained them to her breast, and they fell upon her
and swooned away, all three..King (The Dethroned), whose Kingdom and Good were restored to him, i. 285..Presently up came the kings of the
Jinn from every side and kissed the earth before the queen and stood in her service; and she thanked them for this, but stirred not for one of them.
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Then came the Sheikh Aboultawaif Iblis (God curse him!) and kissed the earth before her, saying, 'O my lady, may I not be bereft of these steps!'
(229) O Sheikh Aboultawalf,' answered she, 'it behoveth thee to thank the bounty of the Lady Tuhfeh, who was the cause of my coming.' 'True,'
answered he and kissed the earth. Then the queen fared on [towards the palace] and there [arose and] alighted upon the trees an hundred thousand
birds of various colours. Quoth Tuhfeh, 'How many are these birds!' And Queen Wekhimeh said to her, 'Know, O my sister, that this queen is
called Queen Es Shuhba and that she is queen over all the Jinn from East to West. These birds that thou seest are of her troops, and except they
came in this shape, the earth would not contain them. Indeed, they came forth with her and are present with her presence at this circumcision. She
will give thee after the measure of that which hath betided thee (230) from the first of the festival to the last thereof; and indeed she honoureth us
all with her presence.'.? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ab. Story of the King's Son and the Ogress v.When it was the second day, the second of the king's viziers,
whose name was Beheroun, came in to him and said, "God advance the king! This that yonder youth hath done is a grave matter and a foul deed
and a heinous against the household of the king." So Azadbekht bade fetch the youth, because of the saying of the vizier; and when he came into
his presence, he said to him, "Out on thee, O youth! Needs must I slay thee by the worst of deaths, for indeed thou hast committed a grave crime,
and I will make thee a warning to the folk." "O king," answered the youth, "hasten not, for the looking to the issues of affairs is a pillar of the realm
and [a cause of] continuance and sure stablishment for the kingship. Whoso looketh not to the issues of affairs, there befalleth him that which befell
the merchant, and whoso looketh to the issues of affairs, there betideth him of joyance that which betided the merchant's son." "And what is the
story of the merchant and his son?" asked the king. "O king," answered the youth,.Then said the Khalif to her, "I lie and my eunuch lieth, and thou
liest and thy waiting-woman lieth; so methinks we were best go, all four of us together, that we may see which of us telleth the truth." Quoth
Mesrour, "Come, let us go, that I may put this ill-omened old woman to shame (37) and deal her a sound drubbing for her lying." And she
answered him, saying, "O dotard, is thy wit like unto my wit? Indeed, thy wit is as the hen's wit." Mesrour was incensed at her words and would
have laid violent hands on her, but the Lady Zubeideh warded him off from her and said to him, "Her sooth-fastness will presently be distinguished
from thy sooth-fastness and her leasing from thy leasing.".Bekhtzeman, Story of King, i. 115..Thief, A Merry Jest of a, ii. 186..When the king
returned from his journey, he questioned his vizier of the affairs of his kingdom and the latter answered, 'All is well, O king, save a vile matter,
which I have discovered here and wherewith I am ashamed to confront the king; but, if I hold my peace thereof, I fear lest other than I discover it
and I [be deemed to] have played traitor to the king in the matter of my [duty of] loyal warning and my trust.' Quoth Dabdin, 'Speak, for thou art
none other than a truth-teller, a trusty one, a loyal counsellor in that which thou sayest, undistrusted in aught.' And the vizier said, 'O king, this
woman to whose love thy heart cleaveth and of whose piety thou talkest and her fasting and praying, I will make plain to thee that this is craft and
guile.' At this, the king was troubled and said, 'What is to do?' 'Know,' answered the vizier, 'that some days after thy departure, one came to me and
said to me, "Come, O vizier, and look." So I went to the door of the [queen's] sleeping-chamber and beheld her sitting with Aboulkhair, her father's
servant, whom she favoureth, and she did with him what she did, and this is the manner of that which I saw and heard.'.There was once aforetime a
certain sharper, who [was so eloquent that he] would turn the ear inside out, and he was a man of understanding and quick wit and skill and
perfection. It was his wont to enter a town and [give himself out as a merchant and] make a show of trafficking and insinuate himself into the
intimacy of people of worth and consort with the merchants, for he was [apparently] distinguished for virtue and piety. Then he would put a cheat
on them and take [of them] what he might spend and go away to another city; and he ceased not to do thus a great while..? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? aa. Story
of King Sindbad and his Falcon v.Favourite and her Lover, The, iii. 165..? ? ? ? ? a. Story of the Ox and the Ass.167. Kemerezzeman and the
Jeweller's Wife dcccclxiii.The Eighteenth Night of the Month..Now the king's vizier had two daughters, own sisters, the elder of whom had read
books and made herself mistress of [all] sciences and studied the writings of the sages and the histories of the boon-companions, (160) and she was
possessed of abundant wit and knowledge galore and surpassing apprehension. She heard that which the folk suffered from the king and his
despiteous usage of their children; whereupon compassion gat hold upon her for them and jealousy and she besought God the Most High that He
would bring the king to renounce that his heresy, (161) and God answered her prayer. Then she took counsel with her younger sister and said to
her, 'I mean to contrive somewhat for the liberation of the people's children; and it is that I will go up to the king [and offer myself to him], and
when I come to his presence, I will seek thee. When thou comest in to me and the king hath done his occasion [of me], do thou say to me, 'O my
sister, let me hear and let the king hear a story of thy goodly stories, wherewithal we may beguile the waking hours of our night, till we take leave
of each other.' 'It is well,' answered the other. 'Surely this contrivance will deter the king from his heresy and thou shalt be requited with exceeding
favour and abounding recompense in the world to come, for that indeed thou adventurest thyself and wilt either perish or attain to thy desire.'.49.
The Chief of the Cous Police and the Sharper cccxlv.62. Abdallah ben Maamer with the Man of Bassora and his Slave-girl ccclxxxiii.? ? ? ? ? n.
The Man whose Caution was the Cause of his Death dcccciii.109. Abdallah the Fisherman and Abdallah the Merman dccclxxvii.Now he had with
him nought wherewithal he might cover himself; so he wrapped himself up in one of the rugs of the mosque [and abode thus till daybreak], when
the Muezzins came and finding him sitting in that case, said to him, "O youth, what is this plight?" Quoth he, "I cast myself on your hospitality,
imploring your protection from a company of folk who seek to kill me unjustly and oppressively, without cause." And [one of] the Muezzin[s] said,
"Be of good heart and cheerful eye." Then he brought him old clothes and covered him withal; moreover, he set before him somewhat of meat and
seeing upon him signs of gentle breeding, said to him, "O my son, I grow old and desire thee of help, [in return for which] I will do away thy
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necessity." "Hearkening and obedience," answered Noureddin and abode with the old man, who rested and took his ease, what while the youth [did
his service in the mosque], celebrating the praises of God and calling the faithful to prayer and lighting the lamps and filling the ewers (28) and
sweeping and cleaning out the place..148. The Lovers of Medina dcxcvi.? ? ? ? ? O hills of the sands and the rugged piebald plain, Shall the
bondman of love win ever free from pain!.I swear by his life, yea, I swear by the life of my love without peer, iii. 21..Sitt el Milah, Noureddin Ali
of Damascus and, iii. 3..105. Ali Noureddin and the Frank King's Daughter dcccxxxi.? ? ? ? ? d. The Tailor's Story cxxxvi.? ? ? ? ? Love's slave, I
keep my troth with them; but, when they vowed, Fate made itself Urcoub, (16) whom never oath could bind..A sun of beauty she appears to all who
look on her, iii. 191..When came the time [of the accomplishment] of the foreordered fate and the fortune graven on the forehead and there abode
for the boy but ten days till the seven years should be complete, there came to the mountain hunters hunting wild beasts and seeing a lion, gave
chase to him. He fled from them and seeking refuge in the mountain, fell into the pit in its midst. The nurse saw him forthright and fled from him
into one of the closets; whereupon the lion made for the boy and seizing upon him, tore his shoulder, after which he sought the closet wherein was
the nurse and falling upon her, devoured her, whilst the boy abode cast down in a swoon. Meanwhile, when the hunters saw that the lion had fallen
into the pit, they came to the mouth thereof and heard the shrieking of the boy and the woman; and after awhile the cries ceased, whereby they
knew that the lion had made an end of them..Ali of Damascus and Sitt el Milah, Noureddin, iii. 3..TABLE OF CONTENTS OF THE CALCUTTA
(1839-42).?STORY OF THE DETHRONED KING WHOSE KINGDOM AND GOOD WERE RESTORED TO HIM..? ? ? ? ? Our Lord, after
sev'rance, with them hath conjoined us, for he who doth good Shall ne'er disappointed abide and kindnesses kindness entail..EL ABBAS AND
THE KING'S DAUGHTER OF BAGHDAD. (46).? ? ? ? ? The eyes of lovely women are likened unto me; Indeed, amongst the gardens I open
many an eye..The learned man bethought him awhile of this, then made for Khelbes's house, which adjoined his own, still holding the latter; and
when they entered, they found the young man lying on the bed with Khelbes's wife; whereupon quoth he to him, 'O accursed one, the calamity is
with thee and in thine own house!' So Khelbes put away his wife and went forth, fleeing, and returned not to his own land. This, then," continued
the vizier, "is the consequence of lewdness, for whoso purposeth in himself craft and perfidy, they get possession of him, and had Khelbes
conceived of himself that (266) which he conceived of the folk of dishonour and calamity, there had betided him nothing of this. Nor is this story,
rare and extraordinary though it be, more extraordinary or rarer than that of the pious woman whose husband's brother accused her of lewdness.".?
? ? ? ? And high is my repute, for that I wounded aforetime My lord, (215) whom God made best of all the treaders of the clay..150. The Rogueries
of Delileh the Crafty and her Daughter Zeyneb the Trickstress dcxcviii.? ? ? ? ? And who can tell if ever house shall us together bring In union of
life serene and undisturbed content?.? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? But if my wealth abound, of all I'm held in amity..The absent ones' harbinger came us unto,
iii. 153..Therewithal Queen Es Shuhba rejoiced and all who were present rejoiced also and admired her speech and fell to kissing her; and when she
had made an end of her song, Queen Kemeriyeh said to her, 'O my sister, ere thou go to thy palace, I would fain bring thee to look upon El Anca,
daughter of Behram Gour, whom El Anca, daughter of the wind, carried off, and her beauty; for that there is not her match on the face of the earth.'
And Queen Es Shuhba said, 'O Kemeriyeh, I [also] have a mind to see her.' Quoth Kemeriyeh, 'I saw her three years agone; but my sister
Wekhimeh seeth her at all times, for that she is near unto her, and she saith that there is not in the world a fairer than she. Indeed, this Queen El
Anca is become a byword for loveliness and proverbs are made upon her beauty and grace' And Wekhimeh said, 'By the mighty inscription [on the
seal-ring of Solomon], there is not her like in the world!' Then said Queen Es Shuhba, 'If it needs must be and the affair is as ye say, I will take
Tuhfeh and go with her [to El Anca], so she may see her.'.Sharpers, The Money-Changer and the Ass, The, ii. 41..? ? ? ? ? a. The Man of
Khorassan, his Son and his Governor dccclxxxvi
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